

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA  
+ + + + +  
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD  
+ + + + +  
ROLL CALL HEARING

-----  
IN THE MATTER OF:                         :  
   :  
Taste LLC,                                     :  
t/a Urban Roast/District                   :  
Eatz/The Hound                             :  
916 G Street NW                           :  
License #ABRA-115513                     :  
Retailer CT - ANC 2C                     : Roll Call  
Case #21-PRO-00038                     : Hearing  
   :  
(Substantial Change -                     :  
change of hours of                         :  
operation, alcoholic                     :  
beverage services and                   :  
expansion to the 2nd                     :  
floor)                                       :  
-----

Monday  
June 28, 2021

The Alcoholic Beverage Control Board  
met via Video Teleconference, LaVerne Fletcher,  
Board's Agent, presiding.

PRESENT:

LAVERNE FLETCHER, ABRA Board's Agent

**ALSO PRESENT:**

**JONATHAN GANN, Protestant, Group of Ten**

**BRENT JOSEPH, Protestant, Representative for  
Group of Ten**

**GEDIYON KIFLE, Protestant, Group of Ten**

**MAGGIE MICHAEL, Protestant, Group of Ten**

**CLAIRE MORENO, Protestant, Group of Ten**

**ELEANOR NICOLL, Protestant, Group of Ten**

**MICHAEL SHANKLE, Protestant, Group of Ten**

**DAN STEINHILBER, Protestant, Group of Ten**

**KIRK WALDROFF, Protestant, Group of Ten**

**RACHEL WALDROFF, Protestant, Group of Ten**

**SIDON YOHANNES, Applicant Counsel**

1 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2 10:31 a.m.

3 MS. FLETCHER: I am now calling the  
4 matter of Urban Roast/District Eatz/The Hound.  
5 This is Case No. 21-PRO-00038, Taste LLC, 916 G  
6 Street, Northwest. License No. ABRA-115513.  
7 This is Retailer Class CT, substantial change for  
8 the change of hours of operation and alcohol  
9 beverage services, and expansion to the second  
10 floor.

11 The protest issue is adverse impact on  
12 peace, order, and quiet.

13 My name is LaVerne Fletcher,  
14 conducting the roll call hearing as the Board's  
15 agent.

16 Is anyone present on behalf of the  
17 Applicant? Is anyone present on behalf of the  
18 Applicant?

19 (No response.)

20 Ms. Yohannes, are you there? I see  
21 your name. Can you hear me?

22 MS. YOHANNES: Hello. Can you hear  
23 me?

24 MS. FLETCHER: Yes, I see you and hear  
25 you now.

1 MS. YOHANNES: Yes. Sidon Yohannes,  
2 here on behalf of the Applicant.

3 MS. FLETCHER: Ms. Yohannes, would you  
4 spell your name for the record, please?

5 MS. YOHANNES: Sure. S-I-D-O-N  
6 Y-O-H-A-N-N-E-S.

7 MS. FLETCHER: Thank you.

8 Is anyone present on behalf of ANC 2C?

9 MR. SHANKLE: Good morning, Ms.  
10 Fletcher. It's Michael Shankle, the Chair of  
11 ANC 2C. My name is spelled M-I-C-H-A-E-L. Last  
12 name, Shankle, S-H-A-N-K-L-E.

13 MS. FLETCHER: Thank you, Mr. Shankle.  
14 ANC 2C does have standing as a  
15 Protestant.

16 We also have a Group of Ten.

17 One second, please.

18 Is Mr. Joseph present? Brent Joseph?

19 MR. JOSEPH: Present.

20 MS. FLETCHER: Mr. Joseph?

21 MR. JOSEPH: Yes. Can you hear me?

22 MS. FLETCHER: Yes, I can hear you  
23 now.

24 I'm identifying you, first of all,  
25 because you're the designated representative of

1 the group.

2 MR. JOSEPH: Correct.

3 MS. FLETCHER: Would you please spell  
4 your name for the record?

5 MR. JOSEPH: Sure. First name,  
6 B-R-E-N, as in Nancy, T. Last name, Joseph,  
7 J-O-S, as in Sam, E-P, as in Paul, H, as in  
8 Harry.

9 MS. FLETCHER: Thank you.

10 Are there any other individuals  
11 present from the Group of Ten?

12 MR. GANN: Yes.

13 MS. FLETCHER: Okay. Let's start with  
14 -- start wherever you want, whoever speaks first.

15 MR. GANN: Sure. My name is Jonathan  
16 Gann.

17 MS. FLETCHER: Okay.

18 MR. GANN: First name is spelled  
19 J-O-N-A-T-H-A-N. Last name, Gann, G-A-N-N.

20 MS. FLETCHER: Mr. Gann, did you say  
21 that's Jonathan?

22 MR. GANN: Yes. J-O-N-A-T-H-A-N or  
23 Jon, J-O-N. I go by --

24 MS. FLETCHER: Oh, okay. M-A-T-H-E-R.  
25 Okay.

1                   Anyone else?

2                   MS. MICHAEL: Hi. My name is Maggie  
3 Michael.

4                   MS. FLETCHER: Maggie?

5                   MS. MICHAEL: Yes.

6                   MS. FLETCHER: Did you say Maggie  
7 Michael?

8                   MS. MICHAEL: Yes. I did.

9                   MS. FLETCHER: Can you spell your name  
10 for the record?

11                   MS. MICHAEL: Uh-hum. M-A-G-G-I-E  
12 M-I-C-H-A-E-L.

13                   MS. FLETCHER: Okay. Thank you.

14                   Anyone else?

15                   MS. NICOLL: Hi. I'm Eleanor Nicoll.  
16 E-L-E-A-N-O-R N-I-C-O-L-L.

17                   MS. FLETCHER: Ms. Nicoll, how do you  
18 spell your first name?

19                   MS. NICOLL: E-L-E-A-N-O-R.

20                   MS. FLETCHER: Okay. Okay. Just a  
21 second. It's Eleanor. Okay.

22                   Okay. Thank you.

23                   Anyone else?

24                   MS. MORENO: Claire Moreno.

25                   MS. FLETCHER: Ms. Moreno, would you

1 spell that for the record, please?

2 MS. MORENO: C-L-A-I-R-E M-O-R-E-N-O.

3 MS. FLETCHER: Thank you.

4 Anyone else?

5 MS. WALDROFF: Rachel Waldroff.

6 MS. FLETCHER: Okay. One second.

7 Give me one minute.

8 (Pause.)

9 Okay. Who else?

10 (No response.)

11 I'll tell you what I'm going to do.

12 I'm looking at my list here. I see Kirk

13 Waldroff.

14 MR. STEINHILBER: This is Dan

15 Steinhilber.

16 MS. FLETCHER: What was that?

17 MR. STEINHILBER: Dan Steinhilber.

18 MS. FLETCHER: Okay. Thank you.

19 Mr. Steinhilber, could you please

20 spell your name for the record?

21 MR. STEINHILBER: D-A-N

22 S-T-E-I-N-H-I-L-B-E-R.

23 MS. FLETCHER: S-T-E-I-N?

24 MR. STEINHILBER: Yes.

25 MS. FLETCHER: Thank you.

1                   Okay. Thank you.

2                   Mr. Waldroff?

3                   MR. WALDROFF: Yes.

4                   MS. FLETCHER: I can see that you're  
5 here. So, I'm going to ask you to state your  
6 name and spell it for the record.

7                   MR. WALDROFF: Sure. K-I-R-K  
8 W-A-L-D-R-O-F-F.

9                   MS. FLETCHER: I see Rachel Waldroff  
10 is present as well?

11                   MS. WALDROFF: Yes, I'm here.

12                   MS. FLETCHER: Ms. Waldroff, would you  
13 please state your name and spell it for the  
14 record?

15                   MS. WALDROFF: Sure. Rachel Waldroff.  
16 R-A-C-H-E-L W-A-L-D-R-O-F-F.

17                   MS. FLETCHER: Thank you.

18                   Anyone else?

19                   MR. KIFLE: Yes. Gediyon Kifle.  
20 G-E-D-I-Y-O-N. Last name, K-I-F-L-E.

21                   MS. FLETCHER: Anyone else?

22                   (No response.)

23                   Okay. Anyone else?

24                   (No response.)

25                   So, I'm going to call the names of



1 individuals present from the Group of Ten.

2 Brent Joseph, the designated  
3 representative.

4 MR. JOSEPH: Present.

5 MS. FLETCHER: All right then.

6 MR. JOSEPH: Do you need me to say,  
7 "Present"?

8 MS. FLETCHER: Pardon?

9 MR. JOSEPH: Oh, I was just wondering  
10 if you needed me to say anything.

11 MS. FLETCHER: Oh, no, I'm just going  
12 down the list to make sure I didn't miss anyone.

13 MR. JOSEPH: Okay. Thank you.

14 MS. FLETCHER: Thank you. You're  
15 welcome.

16 Jonathan Gann?

17 MR. GANN: Yes.

18 MS. FLETCHER: Okay.

19 Jonathan Mather?

20 MR. GANN: There's no Jonathan Mather.  
21 Just Jonathan Gann.

22 MS. FLETCHER: Where did Mather come  
23 from?

24 MR. GANN: Because that's the building  
25 we live in.

1 MS. FLETCHER: Thank you.

2 Maggie Michael?

3 MS. MICHAEL: Yes, I'm here.

4 MS. FLETCHER: Eleanor Nicoll?

5 MS. NICOLL: Yes, here.

6 MS. FLETCHER: Claire Moreno?

7 MS. MORENO: Here.

8 MS. FLETCHER: Dan Steinhilber?

9 MR. STEINHILBER: Yes, I'm here.

10 MS. FLETCHER: Kirk Waldroff?

11 MR. WALDROFF: Yup.

12 MS. FLETCHER: Rachel Waldroff?

13 MS. WALDROFF: Here.

14 MS. FLETCHER: And, Mr. -- is that

15 Kifle?

16 MR. KIFLE: Yeah, Kifle. Yes,

17 present.

18 MS. FLETCHER: Kifle. Kifle. Thank

19 you.

20 Did I miss anyone?

21 MR. JOSEPH: I don't think so.

22 MS. FLETCHER: Thank you.

23 I count nine individuals present from

24 your group today, which means that your Group of

25 Ten is granted full standing as a Protestant.

1           We need to set a date for mediation,  
2 a status hearing, and a protest hearing.

3           I'm going to disappear for a minute.  
4 I'll be right back.

5           MR. JOSEPH: Okay. Thank you.

6           MS. FLETCHER: You're welcome.

7           (Pause.)

8           I am back.

9           I now have the date for the status  
10 hearing and the protest hearing.

11           The status hearing is scheduled for  
12 July 15. July 15 at 10:30 a.m.

13           The protest hearing is set for  
14 September 22 at 3:30 p.m. That's September 22 at  
15 3:30 p.m. for the protest hearing.

16           We need to set a date for mediation.  
17 Ideally, that would occur before the July 15  
18 status hearing. So, I'll give you the dates that  
19 are available prior to July 15th.

20           The next available date for mediation  
21 is Friday, July 2nd, pretty much anytime that day  
22 between 9:00 and 2:00 in the afternoon.

23           For the mediation, only the designated  
24 representative needs to appear, but as many of  
25 the Protestants may appear as you would like, but

1 we only need the designated representative.

2 MR. SHANKLE: Ms. Fletcher, would you  
3 have availability the next week at all?

4 MS. FLETCHER: Yes. Yes. The next  
5 week, let's see. Friday of the next week is  
6 available, the 9th, if that works. If that  
7 doesn't, I can see if we can squeeze something  
8 else in that week. But Friday, July 9, is  
9 available, pretty much anytime between 9:00 and  
10 2:00 as well.

11 MR. SHANKLE: Oh, okay. Does that  
12 work for --

13 MS. YOHANNES: Yeah, the Applicant can  
14 be available anytime after 11:30. 11:30 on July  
15 9th.

16 MS. FLETCHER: What about one o'clock?

17 MS. YOHANNES: That works for me.

18 MS. FLETCHER: Or 2:00? One o'clock  
19 is good?

20 MR. SHANKLE: 1:00 is good for me.

21 MR. JOSEPH: Yeah, one o'clock is fine  
22 as well for the designated.

23 MR. SHANKLE: And is that virtual  
24 also?

25 MS. FLETCHER: Yes. And I'll send you

1 an invitation for that as well.

2 The mediation is set for Friday, July  
3 9, at one o'clock.

4 MR. SHANKLE: Ms. Fletcher, we're  
5 close to, we're close to a community agreement. I  
6 believe. So, hopefully, we'll be able to resolve  
7 this before that date.

8 MS. YOHANNES: Agree.

9 MR. SHANKLE: And I would like to just  
10 publicly thank all the parties for coming  
11 together and doing that.

12 MS. FLETCHER: Well, that would be  
13 great. I made a note of that. And so, ideally,  
14 I won't see you on July the 9th, but if I do, so  
15 be it.

16 (Laughter.)

17 Thank you, everybody, for coming.

18 (Chorus of "Thank you's".)

19 MS. FLETCHER: Okay. Just keep us  
20 posted. Thank you.

21 The roll call hearing in this matter  
22 is concluded.

23 (Whereupon, at 10:48 a.m., the roll  
24 call hearing was concluded.)

25

**A**

a.m 3:2 11:12 13:23  
**able** 13:6  
**ABRA** 1:23  
**ABRA-115513** 1:8 3:6  
**adverse** 3:11  
**afternoon** 11:22  
**agent** 1:19,23 3:15  
**Agree** 13:8  
**agreement** 13:5  
**alcohol** 3:8  
**alcoholic** 1:2,11,17  
**ANC** 1:8 4:8,11,14  
**anytime** 11:21 12:9,14  
**appear** 11:24,25  
**Applicant** 2:14 3:17,18  
 4:2 12:13  
**availability** 12:3  
**available** 11:19,20 12:6  
 12:9,14

**B**

**B-R-E-N** 5:6  
**back** 11:4,8  
**behalf** 3:16,17 4:2,8  
**believe** 13:6  
**beverage** 1:2,11,17 3:9  
**Board** 1:2,17  
**Board's** 1:19,23 3:14  
**Brent** 2:4 4:18 9:2  
**building** 9:24

**C**

**C-L-A-I-R-E** 7:2  
**call** 1:3,8 3:14 8:25  
 13:21,24  
**calling** 3:3  
**Case** 1:9 3:5  
**Chair** 4:10  
**change** 1:10,10 3:7,8  
**Chorus** 13:18  
**Claire** 2:8 6:24 10:6  
**Class** 3:7  
**close** 13:5,5  
**COLUMBIA** 1:1  
**come** 9:22  
**coming** 13:10,17  
**community** 13:5  
**concluded** 13:22,24  
**conducting** 3:14  
**Control** 1:2,17  
**Correct** 5:2  
**Counsel** 2:14  
**count** 10:23  
**CT** 1:8 3:7

**D**

**D-A-N** 7:21  
**Dan** 2:11 7:14,17 10:8  
**date** 11:1,9,16,20 13:7  
**dates** 11:18  
**day** 11:21  
**designated** 4:25 9:2  
 11:23 12:1,22  
**disappear** 11:3  
**DISTRICT** 1:1  
**doing** 13:11

**E**

**E-L-E-A-N-O-R** 6:16,19  
**E-P** 5:7  
**Eatz/The** 1:7 3:4  
**Eleanor** 2:9 6:15,21  
 10:4  
**everybody** 13:17  
**expansion** 1:12 3:9

**F**

**fine** 12:21  
**first** 4:24 5:5,14,18 6:18  
**Fletcher** 1:18,23 3:3,13  
 3:24 4:3,7,10,13,20  
 4:22 5:3,9,13,17,20  
 5:24 6:4,6,9,13,17,20  
 6:25 7:3,6,16,18,23  
 7:25 8:4,9,12,17,21  
 9:5,8,11,14,18,22  
 10:1,4,6,8,10,12,14  
 10:18,22 11:6 12:2,4  
 12:16,18,25 13:4,12  
 13:19  
**floor** 1:12 3:10  
**Friday** 11:21 12:5,8  
 13:2  
**full** 10:25

**G**

**G** 1:7 3:5  
**G-A-N-N** 5:19  
**G-E-D-I-Y-O-N** 8:20  
**Gann** 2:3 5:12,15,16,18  
 5:19,20,22 9:16,17,20  
 9:21,24  
**Gediyon** 2:6 8:19  
**give** 7:7 11:18  
**granted** 10:25  
**group** 2:3,5,6,7,8,9,10  
 2:11,12,13 4:16 5:1  
 5:11 9:1 10:24,24

**H**

**H** 5:7  
**Harry** 5:8  
**hear** 3:21,22,24 4:21,22  
**hearing** 1:3,9 3:14 11:2

11:2,10,10,11,13,15  
 11:18 13:21,24  
**Hello** 3:22  
**Hi** 6:2,15  
**hopefully** 13:6  
**Hound** 1:7 3:4  
**hours** 1:10 3:8

**I**

**ideally** 11:17 13:13  
**identifying** 4:24  
**impact** 3:11  
**individuals** 5:10 9:1  
 10:23  
**invitation** 13:1  
**issue** 3:11

**J**

**J-O-N** 5:23  
**J-O-N-A-T-H-A-N** 5:19  
 5:22  
**J-O-S** 5:7  
**Jon** 5:23  
**Jonathan** 2:3 5:15,21  
 9:16,19,20,21  
**Joseph** 2:4 4:18,18,19  
 4:20,21 5:2,5,6 9:2,4  
 9:6,9,13 10:21 11:5  
 12:21  
**July** 11:12,12,17,19,21  
 12:8,14 13:2,14  
**June** 1:15

**K**

**K-I-F-L-E** 8:20  
**K-I-R-K** 8:7  
**keep** 13:19  
**Kifle** 2:6 8:19,19 10:15  
 10:16,16,18,18  
**Kirk** 2:12 7:12 10:10

**L**

**Laughter** 13:16  
**LaVerne** 1:18,23 3:13  
**let's** 5:13 12:5  
**License** 1:8 3:6  
**list** 7:12 9:12  
**live** 9:25  
**LLC** 1:6 3:5  
**looking** 7:12

**M**

**M-A-G-G-I-E** 6:11  
**M-A-T-H-E-R** 5:24  
**M-I-C-H-A-E-L** 4:11  
 6:12  
**M-O-R-E-N-O** 7:2  
**Maggie** 2:7 6:2,4,6 10:2

**Mather** 9:19,20,22  
**matter** 1:5 3:4 13:21  
**means** 10:24  
**mediation** 11:1,16,20  
 11:23 13:2  
**met** 1:18  
**Michael** 2:7,10 4:10 6:2  
 6:3,5,7,8,11 10:2,3  
**minute** 7:7 11:3  
**Monday** 1:14  
**Moreno** 2:8 6:24,24,25  
 7:2 10:6,7  
**morning** 4:9

**N**

**N-I-C-O-L-L** 6:16  
**name** 3:13,21 4:4,11,12  
 5:4,5,6,15,18,19 6:2,9  
 6:18 7:20 8:6,13,20  
**names** 8:25  
**Nancy** 5:6  
**need** 9:6 11:1,16 12:1  
**needed** 9:10  
**needs** 11:24  
**Nicoll** 2:9 6:15,15,17,19  
 10:4,5  
**nine** 10:23  
**Northwest** 3:6  
**note** 13:13  
**NW** 1:7

**O**

**o'clock** 12:16,18,21  
 13:3  
**occur** 11:17  
**operation** 1:11 3:8  
**order** 3:12

**P**

**P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S**  
 3:1  
**p.m** 11:14,15  
**Pardon** 9:8  
**parties** 13:10  
**Paul** 5:7  
**Pause** 7:8 11:7  
**peace** 3:12  
**please** 4:4,17 5:3 7:1,19  
 8:13  
**posted** 13:20  
**present** 1:21 2:1 3:16  
 3:17 4:8,18,19 5:11  
 8:10 9:1,4,7 10:17,23  
**presiding** 1:19  
**pretty** 11:21 12:9  
**prior** 11:19  
**protest** 3:11 11:2,10,13  
 11:15

<b>Protestant</b> 2:3,4,6,7,8,9 2:10,11,12,13 4:15 10:25	<b>T</b> 5:6	<b>2</b>
<b>Protestants</b> 11:25	<b>t/a</b> 1:6	<b>2:00</b> 11:22 12:10,18
<b>publicly</b> 13:10	<b>Taste</b> 1:6 3:5	<b>2021</b> 1:15
<hr/> <b>Q</b> <hr/>	<b>Teleconference</b> 1:18	<b>21-PRO-00038</b> 1:9 3:5
<b>quiet</b> 3:12	<b>tell</b> 7:11	<b>22</b> 11:14,14
<hr/> <b>R</b> <hr/>	<b>Ten</b> 2:3,5,6,7,8,9,10,11 2:12,13 4:16 5:11 9:1 10:25	<b>28</b> 1:15
<b>R-A-C-H-E-L</b> 8:16	<b>thank</b> 4:7,13 5:9 6:13 6:22 7:3,18,25 8:1,17 9:13,14 10:1,18,22 11:5 13:10,17,18,20	<b>2C</b> 1:8 4:8,11,14
<b>Rachel</b> 2:13 7:5 8:9,15 10:12	<b>today</b> 10:24	<b>2nd</b> 1:12 11:21
<b>record</b> 4:4 5:4 6:10 7:1 7:20 8:6,14	<hr/> <b>U</b> <hr/>	<hr/> <b>3</b> <hr/>
<b>representative</b> 2:4 4:25 9:3 11:24 12:1	<b>Uh-hum</b> 6:11	<b>3:30</b> 11:14,15
<b>resolve</b> 13:6	<b>Urban</b> 1:6 3:4	<hr/> <b>4</b> <hr/>
<b>response</b> 3:19 7:10 8:22,24	<hr/> <b>V</b> <hr/>	<hr/> <b>5</b> <hr/>
<b>Retailer</b> 1:8 3:7	<b>Video</b> 1:18	<hr/> <b>6</b> <hr/>
<b>Roast/District</b> 1:6 3:4	<b>virtual</b> 12:23	<hr/> <b>7</b> <hr/>
<b>roll</b> 1:3,8 3:14 13:21,23	<hr/> <b>W</b> <hr/>	<hr/> <b>8</b> <hr/>
<hr/> <b>S</b> <hr/>	<b>W-A-L-D-R-O-F-F</b> 8:8 8:16	<hr/> <b>9</b> <hr/>
<b>S-H-A-N-K-L-E</b> 4:12	<b>Waldroff</b> 2:12,13 7:5,5 7:13 8:2,3,7,9,11,12 8:15,15 10:10,11,12 10:13	<b>9</b> 12:8 13:3
<b>S-I-D-O-N</b> 4:5	<b>week</b> 12:3,5,5,8	<b>9:00</b> 11:22 12:9
<b>S-T-E-I-N</b> 7:23	<b>welcome</b> 9:15 11:6	<b>916</b> 1:7 3:5
<b>S-T-E-I-N-H-I-L-B-E-R</b> 7:22	<b>wondering</b> 9:9	<b>9th</b> 12:6,15 13:14
<b>Sam</b> 5:7	<b>work</b> 12:12	
<b>scheduled</b> 11:11	<b>works</b> 12:6,17	
<b>second</b> 3:9 4:17 6:21 7:6	<hr/> <b>X</b> <hr/>	
<b>send</b> 12:25	<hr/> <b>Y</b> <hr/>	
<b>September</b> 11:14,14	<b>Y-O-H-A-N-N-E-S</b> 4:6	
<b>services</b> 1:11 3:9	<b>Yohannes</b> 2:14 3:20,22 4:1,1,3,5 12:13,17 13:8	
<b>set</b> 11:1,13,16 13:2	<b>you's</b> 13:18	
<b>Shankle</b> 2:10 4:9,10,12 4:13 12:2,11,20,23 13:4,9	<b>Yup</b> 10:11	
<b>Sidon</b> 2:14 4:1	<hr/> <b>Z</b> <hr/>	
<b>speaks</b> 5:14	<hr/> <b>0</b> <hr/>	
<b>spell</b> 4:4 5:3 6:9,18 7:1 7:20 8:6,13	<hr/> <b>1</b> <hr/>	
<b>spelled</b> 4:11 5:18	<b>1:00</b> 12:20	
<b>squeeze</b> 12:7	<b>10:30</b> 11:12	
<b>standing</b> 4:14 10:25	<b>10:31</b> 3:2	
<b>start</b> 5:13,14	<b>10:48</b> 13:23	
<b>state</b> 8:5,13	<b>11:30</b> 12:14,14	
<b>status</b> 11:2,9,11,18	<b>15</b> 11:12,12,17	
<b>Steinhilber</b> 2:11 7:14 7:15,17,17,19,21,24 10:8,9	<b>15th</b> 11:19	
<b>Street</b> 1:7 3:6		
<b>substantial</b> 1:10 3:7		
<hr/> <b>T</b> <hr/>		

C E R T I F I C A T E

This is to certify that the foregoing transcript

In the matter of: Urban Roast

Before: DCABRA

Date: 06-28-21

Place: teleconference

was duly recorded and accurately transcribed under  
my direction; further, that said transcript is a  
true and accurate record of the proceedings.



-----  
Court Reporter

**NEAL R. GROSS**

COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701